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Emailed to emphasisandmomentum@berwick-upon-tweed.gov.uk
Berwick Upon Tweed Borough Council

Wallace Green

Berwick Upon Tweed

TD15 1ED

14 November 2007

Dear Sir or Madam

Core Strategy: Preferred Options

Thank you for giving the Home Builders Federation (HBF) the opportunity to comment on the above document. The HBF have considered the proposed document and have made the following observations:
Policy SSP2

Given the Government guidance set out in PPS3, the HBF considers it ill-advised to proceed with the principle of a sequential approach in relation to development principles when that approach no longer forms part of emerging Government thinking. The sequential approach has been deliberately omitted from PPS3 as a way of speeding up the delivery of and release of land for housing. Government acknowledges that the sequential approach has been mis-applied by many local authorities and has been used as a tool to avoid releasing sufficient land for housing rather than its intended purpose, which was to ensure that sufficient land was released but that those releases should be the most sustainable.

Policy L3

The HBF is not opposed to reusing brownfield land for housing development. That said not all previously developed land in these settlements will be suitable for development. Potential sites will need to be appraised in the light of their individual sustainability and the social, economic and environmental implications of their development. Land for housing will need to be assessed in the light of PPS3 guidelines – not least the considerations set out in paragraph 38. 

Policy L4

The HBF object to the target net density requirement. Density should not be a driver of housing, but more an outcome. The overriding concern should be ensuring that what is proposed is the right scheme for the site. Prescriptive density requirements are not helpful, and will not help deliver the right types of development. There should not be either a minimum or maximum amount of housing per square hectare. The housing mix should determine density based on topography, net developable area, space about dwelling standards/ stand off distances, buffer zones, landscaping tress, etc.  It is considered that the density of a development should be assessed on a site-by-site basis.  The Core Strategy should recognise that in some cases it is appropriate for densities below the minimum of 30 dwellings per hectare where justified. This view is supported by paragraph 47 of PPS3.

Policy L6

Whilst the HBF recognises that the Council is prepared to be flexible about the provision of affordable housing it believes that the threshold proposed in this policy is too low. Developments will be badly affected as there will be less plots to spread this increased cost over. If the threshold of four dwellings is adopted as the threshold it will definitely result in fewer smaller sites being developed, as this is at the limits of an acceptable land value decrease, especially for the smaller sites, and in a lot of cases would prevent the landowner from selling the land. This would in turn generate less affordable housing.
Furthermore, the policy should recognise the results of a Strategic Housing Market Assessment, to ensure that demand as well as need is taken into account. 

Policy C9

The HBF supports the Council’s large scale renewable energy policies. However, it objects to the requirements for micro generation of renewable energy. Particularly at such a small threshold of 5 dwellings, as this may make developments unviable. In terms of on-site renewables, the HBF is serious about reducing the carbon footprint of housing and is supportive of the  Code for Sustainable Homes as well as being a signatory to the 2016 Commitment. Housebuilders are working to improve the energy efficiency of new housing and finding ways of incorporating energy efficient technologies (where relevant) in the design process. However, the industry believes that the best way to improve the energy efficiency of new housing stock and to promote renewable energy is through innovations in materials and technology development and the economies of scale available to house builders to incorporate the best of these new technologies in the construction process, not by setting arbitrary targets that are impossible to measurable. We feel that the prescription of minimum percentages for the incorporation of certain types of micro-renewable energy is neither constructive nor beneficial in helping to tackle the long-term challenges of climate change. Such an approach could fragment efforts to achieve economies of scale and prevent a concerted focus from the supply chain in developing the most promising new products efficiently. 
The generation of energy via micro-renewables will do little to help reduce carbon emissions (for many reasons, but not least because of the energy consumed by domestic appliances inside the home). The reduction of CO2 is best tackled through the design and construction of homes, improvements to the existing stock, changes in consumer preferences and individual behaviour and, at the macro-scale, through investment in cleaner power generation by Central Government. A plethora of micro-renewables spread across the UK’s 26 million existing homes, needing regular cleaning, routine servicing (by people in vans) and eventual replacement after a couple of decades, strikes us as an inefficient use of resources. 

Moreover, many of these renewable technologies are in their infancy and are relatively untested. Only solar collectors are anything like a viable on-site option at the moment – all the other options currently available are expensive, inefficient and offer no security of supply in the longer term. This may adversely affect the saleability of housing schemes if people are wary of these untested technologies and the implication of break-down in the form of rising service charges or maintenance costs.  These technologies will also add to the medium and long-term management costs of the socially rented sector.  

Thank you again for giving the HBF the opportunity to comment. We trust you will take our comments on board and look forward to receiving further information regarding the progress of the document.

Yours faithfully,

Laura Edwards

Laura Edwards (maternity cover for Gina Bourne)

Regional Planner – Northern Region
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